Barry Hearn unplugged

LOFT meeting with Barry Hearn, Thursday 22nd November 2001, in the Birkbeck.

1. Doug briefly introduced the meeting.  The next meeting will be on 17th January 2002, and hopefully Yvonne Fletcher of the Friends of Luton Action Group will be addressing it. Yvonne is the fans’ director at Luton Town

2. The LOFT pub crawl will take place on 1st December after the Plymouth game. Everyone is welcome

3. Councillor Clyde Loakes was introduced as our first co-opted member

4. Peter gave a (very!) brief treasurer’s report – LOFT’s finances are sound.

Ian Ochiltree then gave a brief introduction to Barry Hearn and asked him to speak about “Leyton Orient, his ambitions for the club & the state of football in general”

Ian said that when LOFT was formed , we were concerned and unsure how LOFC would  take to us .Here we are a short later having  a meeting with the Chairman.

BH responded by saying that he wanted to hear from us, he would be as open and honest as possible. 
He talked briefly about the proposed PFA strike, saying that “football was in a mess”.  He revealed that the Football League had issued a writ against the action, but said on several occasions that he believed the strike would not take place.  If it did, he joked, it could be “a wonderful opportunity to shorten the squad” Players could and would be fined the maximum fine possible, two weeks wages, for missing the first game and fired for missing the second.  But he was confident of victory against the strike.

He talked a little about “the Bosman era… where 12 year olds have agents” and made it plain that he sees football agents as a destructive force in football, saying that the only people who gain from players moves in some cases are the agents, since that it the only time they get paid.

He then invited questions from the audience, saying that “of the 20 crap comments you’ll make, 2 or 3 will be good”, adding “I don’t want to hear bollocks about how I saved the club – it’s history”

Q: You asked about the fans ideas about ticket pricing last season; there were good ideas on the messageboard about reducing prices for meaningless cup games, letting kids in for £1…so what happened?

A: some things have changed; U16 season ticket price is low, and new U18 & student season tickets have been introduced.  Re. Cup games, the policy last season was that all games should be treated the same; so the Spurs game cost the same as the LDV Vans Trophy. This policy was “probably a mistake”, but if meaningless games are made cheaper, then the good ones should be more expensive. 

Q: how can we attract more fans if the gate prices are so high?

A: BH said that research had shown that the price of matches doesn’t affect attendance.  “There is only one way to more people and that is to play good football and get to the top of the division. Season ticket sales this season are up 34% to 3,300. The average gate is 4,500 and with 400 or 500 away fans this means we have less than 1,000 fans who pay on the day. An example of cutting ticket prices was the game at Bristol City in the Cup. BC’s average home league attendance is 11,000. BC wanted ticket prices of £5, £10 and kids for a quid. I said bollocks. I want normal prices as Orient will get 50% of the gate. BC were insistent that if the ticket prices were left at normal levels they would get slaughtered. They had a row but BC wouldn’t move as they wanted a huge crowd at low prices rather than a poor crowd at low prices. The attendance was 6,535 with 500 of those from Orient. I said that the replay would be at full price.” 

Q: since season ticket holders are so important to the club, particularly in areas such as the South Stand, why is there only one entrance for ticket holders?

BH admitted that he wasn’t aware this was such a big problem, and it sounded “ridiculous”. While pointing out that the Chairmanship doesn’t extend down to turnstile management, he admitted there had been problems which the club were working on and it was a point well made.

Q:Aidan Taylor pointed out that he’d bought a season ticket to avoid the queues before every      game, and highlighted the chaos that ensued whenever the North Terrace was turned over to away fans.  

A: “Steve Dawson had better walk around a bit more”

Q:   someone  expressed concern that, having forgotten his season ticket for the first match, it had taken until November to get a refund.  

A: BH pointed out that they were trying to operate on minimum funds because they wanted to put as much money as possible into the playing side.  Someone else pointed out that you could get round a forgotten season ticket by going to the ticket office and having them check on the computer. He explained that the ticket office staff don’t have anything to do 95% of the time and then get incredibly busy.  BH went on a bit here about the “sense of humour” in the ticket office whenever a big game came round - “cor blimey it’s total chaos”…this is “part and parcel of supporting a small club”

Q: Tom Davies asked if the ground redevelopments were going to create worse problems with a reduction in capacity.

A: There’ll be “two years of total chaos” and eventually the capacity will be less – probably to about 11,000.

Q: (TD) isn’t that too small?

A: not with our crowds

Q: Ian O: Will there be potential to develop the new ground?

A: Yes, but “let’s not live in cloud cuckoo-land”.  BH would be very happy to have the “problem” of 11,000 tickets a week. Doug asked what would happen if we were in the Premiership…would we have to move? “probably yes”  But steady on, let’s get to Division 2 first!
Q: Dave Hyams asked if BH authorized TT to buy so many players

A: “I don’t authorize any buys” BH gives the money to the manager, and it’s his business what he does with it.  He revealed that Paul Brush had given him two lists; a short list of players he wanted to keep, and a long list of players to chuck.  He also said that he liked to promote people from within; people he knows, and had earmarked PB as an eventual replacement to TT two years ago. He said that PB had “an entirely different approach” from TT.  BH had given TT an increased budget of 300,000 to get to the second division. In response to a question relating to the number of players in the squad, he also pointed out that numbers are deceptive; if you take the kids out of the equation, we probably have around 25 in the squad.  

Q: will changes be seen?

A) changes are happening all the time; Oakes and Castle should be departing shortly, and Brush is looking at new players to bring in.  But it takes “time and a chequebook”.  BH said that the highest offer he’d received for Lockwood was £175,000, which he wouldn’t accept without a replacement, although if he had known that Matthew Lockwood would promptly become injured, he might have accepted it! He said it would take Brush until the end of next close season to get the squad he wants, but he wasn’t writing this season off.  He also revealed that “we’ve got better contacts now” – we’re looking at Premiership / 1st Division players, not lower division / non-League players.  PB does not buy or sign on other people’s recommendations, he always has a look himself, looking at the player play at least three times, twice of which would be at Brisbane Road.  BH described Brush and Ling as having been like “kids waiting for something” (i.e. the manager’s job) and said that the atmosphere at Brisbane Road at the moment was terrific.

Q: Mike Randall asked what community facilities would be in the new West stand.

A) BH took this as an opportunity to talk about ground redevelopment in general.  He said that most of the stuff on the message board about him being more interested in flats etc. was true.  He explained his reasoning; he couldn’t believe how much money TV was prepared to give to the League (he helped negotiate the contract) but is fully aware that the bubble will burst, and, and therefore the future of Division 3 is “shite…we’ve got to get out”.  But we might not – so we need a reserve plan.  BH pointed out that last year he’d put £1m of his own money into the club, this year £600,000; but one day he wouldn’t be here, and the club will need a business to survive by itself.  He talked about a “depressing” meeting with some fans where he asked them if they’d prefer to spend £350,000 on securing the ground forever, or on a new centre forward; most chose the latter.  BH believes he can get an income for this club forever; furthermore we’re going to bring jobs, housing, a better quality of life” to Leyton. He hopes the club can end up with a £15/16m property in the middle of London, with no borrowing.  To return to Mike’s original question he admitted that he didn’t know precisely what was going to be in the new building

Q: someone expressed concern that local people wouldn’t feel included, and that perhaps they wouldn’t want alien office blocks in their area.  What about employment bureaus etc?

A: BH said that being Chairman of Orient was as far as his charity went.  If the council wanted to rent space in the new developments, fine.  BH personally is more in favour of live/work units for young start-up companies.  He is trying to convince the council of his vision.

Q: Ian O. asked if he was confident he could explain this to the messageboarders.

A: BH said he didn’t have a lot of time, and that’s why he liked meetings like this.  He mentioned that he did often look at the messageboard

Q: Peter O wanted to know if BH would approve higher wages if there were a smaller squad size.

A: The manager gets the money and he decides how to divide it.  Last year the manager was given a budget of £1m.  This year, it was £1.25m.  BH doesn’t care if there are 13 or 30 in the squad.

He did reveal that we didn’t sign Gary Alexander he had wanted £2,000 per week as a salary which would have been above what the current Orient wage structure was, which would have inevitably been revealed to the existing players. Hull were prepared to pay that amount.

Q: Do you have the power of veto?

A: BH said he didn’t work like that.  The manager is there to manage. BH probably wouldn’t have signed Oakes because of his knees, and he admits that he might “venture an opinion” but can’t see how you can have a manager and a chairman who wants to be manager.

Q: So you’ve never felt the urge to over rule the manager?

A: “Yes, but I’ve had to distance myself…I’m exactly the same as you…we all have opinions…I’ve got to steel myself away otherwise I’ll end up running the show”

Q: Why was Canham re-signed?

A: BH’s basic principle is that he trusts the manager to do his job

Q: Aidan asked if the £1m mentioned earlier was a gift or a loan

A: Loan via Matchroom.  One day BH may get his dividend back, if we sell a player for £5m.  “Don’t think of me as a benefactor.  It’s not a gift”

Q: David Prowse: (1)How are you planning to get your money back?  Sell the club?  (2) How, as a fan, are you going to cut yourself off from the club (if/when you stop being chairman)

A: “I’ve got enough money now, but that doesn’t mean I’m an idiot with it…I don’t know where I’d be without Orient…don’t know what I’d do, don’t want to know…I’ve done alright.  Leyton Orient is instead of Ferraris and mistresses” Ian O asked if he was more of a fan now than six years ago. BH said he was trying to avoid saying that.  He said he was resigned to being judged by “what I do on the grass…and I’m obviously shit at that…I’m happy to put my hand up and say I’m a wally…when you talk as much as I do, some of it must be rubbish”

Q: Jim Woodman asked if the club would stay in Leyton for the foreseeable future, and also asked if the club would consider having a permanent KIO banner up. 
A: The club has acquired the ground; we’re here forever.  As for racism; “all of us are anti-racism”, but BH didn’t see what good a banner would do, stating that he felt it would highlight a problem that we don’t have.

Q: Jim then asked if BH would consider doing what Ken Bates had done, giving the pitch to the supporters to guarantee its home.

A: “No… It’s none of your business...It’s not mine, it’s not yours, it’s the club’s”.  BH wouldn’t even consider it.

Q: someone else asked if not having the KIO banner drew more attention than having it.

A:  BH conceded that it might, and said he’d bring it up with the Directors.

Q: Aidan pointed out that we DO have a problem with racism at Orient, and talked about the incidents at Bristol and on the way back from Scunthorpe.

A: BH said the club could only ban people from the ground, it couldn’t do much outside.
 Aidan pointed out that a banner would make the club’s position clear.  Someone else asked if people had been banned. 

A:  No; people had been expelled but not banned. The policy was expulsion on first offence, a ban for the second.

Someone pointed out that the racists were intimidating other Orient fans and preventing them from watching matches peacefully. Russ Coburn pointed out that it was all very well saying that the club demonstrated its anti-racism in the programme notes, but not everyone read the programme, whereas everyone could see a banner.

A: BH said he’d see what the Directors said on Monday about the banner

Q: Cllr Clyde Loakes mentioned the India game, and said that it had been good to see a mix, and that there was a really good atmosphere. It had brought people in who wouldn’t normally go; but he had heard racist comments.  A banner would send a statement out.

A: BH argued that racism was part of society and could only be cured by education, something the community sports programme were addressing.  He also said that it was up to Orient fans to make it clear that racism would not be tolerated.
Q: Jess highlighted the fact that Orient fans faced intimidation when they did take steps against the racists, and asked if the club would be able to guarantee action against those responsible should similar incidents occur at future matches.

A: “Yes, we’ll give that guarantee”.

Q:    Jim Cummins pointed out that at the last match, all the males in the South Stand had been questioned by the police about the Bristol incident.  The police were targeting everyone, rather than those responsible.

A: BH wanted to move away from the subject of racism at Orient.

Q: Nick Madden explained about his dissertation which examined the inequalities between the ethnic mix in the ground and in the surrounding areas.  He said that he’d spoken to Kirstine, who said the club didn’t have time to address the lack of support in the local area.  Furthermore, he pointed out that the India game had been advertised by an outside company, and as a result, the club couldn’t follow it up.

A: BH admitted that the support for Orient was predominantly white people travelling in.

Q: what about declining support?

A: BH pointed out that when he took over there were only 798 season ticket holders, so you couldn’t exactly talk about declining support.  On the other hand, he admitted that the fan base was getting older, and said that it was necessary to “educate” the new football generation.

Q: Ian O asked what LOFT could do to help the club in these things that it didn’t have time to do

A: BH didn’t accept that the club had no time for these sort of publicity schemes, but said he was open to suggestions…however, when it came to attracting new support, it came down to performance on the pitch.

Q: Nigel Lovall suggested advertising in other languages.  For example, there are 3 Turkish football clubs in Leyton.

A: BH said the club had been round such organizations, giving out tickets and season-ticket applications (over 250,000 last year)…the club had advertised in the Voice and other community papers.

Q: Jess pointed out that there was a very negative image of football in the Asian community, that people did want to go to matches, but because of the history of the involvement of racist groups in football, they were afraid.  The club has to send out a message, and perhaps the KIO banner would help…

A: “I’m coming round to the idea of putting this poxy banner up” 
Q: Anna brought up the issue of publicity, and pointed out that matches weren’t advertised anywhere in the borough.  LOFT had offered to help and had asked Kirstine earlier in the season for posters for pubs…and hadn’t received any.

A: “How many do you want?” 500? “OK. I’ll make sure you get them, and Matt Porter will remind me.”

Q: Ian Sheen described the recent experiment at Brentford, where admission had been free, and the attendance had been over 10, 000 people.

A: it went back to usual levels for the next game!

Q: but what about creating an atmosphere?

A: Atmosphere is fine, but who’s going to pay the wages?

Q: Dave Prowse: If the only thing that will get more people in is a better performance, why did you give Tommy Taylor 5 years?

A: BH said that TT was Orient through and through, and he would miss him; but ultimately, he failed, and he would take that to his grave.

Q: Vicki: you might be able to persuade/ educate the kids into coming to matches, but they’re only going to keep coming if their parents let them. Children coming with local schools was all well and good, but if their parents perceived the atmosphere at football matches and at Orient to be racist, then they wouldn’t be allowed to return.
Q: Mike Randall asked how BH got the conference to drop the 2-up, 2-down idea.

A:  Money! He said he was in favour, but only if the Conference was prepared to pay enough compensation to persuade the 3rd division. “Will your opinion change if we go down?” No.  BH also revealed that the 2nd division wanted to reduce relegation spots to 3, but again, he had told them how much compensation it would cost, and they declined…BH insisted several times that all changes to the structure of the League would have to be paid for.

Q: Bob Eveling asked if it bothered BH that the Conference held him responsible for the failure of the scheme.

A: “No”

Q: Rory MacQueen asked if BH had any objection to the principle of standing in any new ground developments.

A: BH said there wouldn’t be any standing in the new areas; the Football Trust want to fund seating.

Q: If the political context changed, would you change your ideas?

A: “Maybe.”   

Q: Russ pointed out that the club could find itself losing floating support.

A: “Did they lose support in the Premiership?”

Q: Why have Exeter built a brand new terrace?

A: “I don’t know”.

Q: If you can have a disabled area with no seats, why not a standing area?

A: BH said that this was an “interesting point” and he would ask John Goldsmith and respond in the programme notes in two weeks. Russ asked if this was a promise. “Yes”

Q: Ian O: Can we (LOFT) put in a proposal to the club about standing?

A: “Yes, we’d read it”

Q: Why were seats built in the Enclosure in the first place?

A: BH explained that, at the time, they could only get funding for seating.

A: {after a short break} “we want to know the facts about Exeter and Torquay” He explained that any change back to standing in the Enclosure would mean that the Football Trust could demand their money back, as the funding had been specifically for seated areas.

Q: Bob Eveling asked if it was possible to develop the North Stand above the wall level.

A: BH asserted that the club could build a replica of the South Stand there.

Q: Rory pointed out that the Taylor report said that cheaper seating should be made available when terraces were replaced.

A: BH seemed unaware of this, but said that there would be cheaper seats (in that one area would be cheaper than another, although these areas might changes, and it depended what happened to the west stand.

Q: Laurie said that he’d written BH a letter about the appalling catering in the South Stand but hadn’t had an answer. 

A: BH didn’t recall getting such a letter.  He pointed out that when the West side was developed, the Community Sports Offices would be there, and their current offices in the south stand would be redeveloped in the snack area.

Q: Andrew Haywood Dunn: “How happy are you with Theo’s?”

A: BH said he was happy with it as a corporate venue and it was a useful asset in that respect, but it hasn’t and won’t be a regular day-to-day restaurant

Q: someone asked about the percentage of South Stand regulars eating there.

A: “Not many”. BH estimated that there were 30 or so customers on a match day, 50-70 % of whom were visitors for the day.  There were some regulars.

Q: someone asked if there was much evidence of people dining there in great numbers (i.e. friends meeting up before matches)

A: BH said no, but maintained that it was good as a corporate venue, and was getting lots of Christmas bookings.  30 or 40 people at £50 a head is good business.

Q: Why can’t Theo’s sell the burgers?

A: The catering is licensed out. Many people expressed the opinion at this point that is was useless. BH replied by saying that club-run catering was a nightmare, and the club was certainly better off financially.  Furthermore, the food that was deemed “worst food in the League” was produced by club caterers.

Q: Would you turn Theo’s into a burger bar?

A: “No, I don’t want to”

Q: Jon Wren asked why Orient haven’t managed to attract an external sponsor.

A: BH said that he couldn’t find anyone who paid as much as him (£125,000).  If he could find someone at £60K or £70K, he’d probably take it, but the maximum offer had been £50,000.  He admitted it was more tax effective to give it himself.  Matt Porter said that the club had received a phone call that day from a brewery who was interested in sponsoring them; their offer had just stretched to five figures.  BH said that he thought he got a good deal from sponsoring the shirt.

Q: someone pointed out that the food on offer wasn’t very suited to ethnic groups or vegetarians

A: BH said that he wanted some more strategic questions.

Q: Gudrun: “How do you view the club’s relationship with the Fans’ Trust”?

A: BH said that such Trusts tended to be greeted with trepidation from chairmen; but BH wants to encourage assistance.  “we’re on the same side”  We all need to be “productive” – and keep a sense of humour.  BH said he’d support anything we could bring that was productive.  He’d rather have more meetings than less.  He added that he does not think that Trusts will ever be able to run a club as they don’t have the money behind them to keep a club going, but for improving things for the fans he felt they had a role.

Q: Cllr Clyde Loakes asked about the proposals to groundshare with London Broncos 
A: BH said that the deal was on the table – if the money was there.  The Barnet proposal was also still open.  He said that the pitch wasn’t “ a holy Grail, it’s a place to earn money”.

Q: Terry Coupe highlighted the difficulties for Orient fans who lived a long way from Leyton, and said that he couldn’t book tickets or buy merchandise via the web site.

A: Matt Porter (Club Website & Publicity officer) said that you could buy things on the website, and as for ticketing, it was possible to book them by phone, fax or e-mail, and collect the tickets or have them sent out.

Q: Nigel highlighted the poor vocal support at home, and asked if BH would support efforts to make more noise by drums etc.

A: BH seemed very keen on this, and said he wanted a band! He said to organize it and he will give an area over to drummers.

Q:Andrew Haywood Dunn: “what have been your best and worst moments?”

A: Best – Lockwood’s goal against Hull.  Worst – certain games; BH revealed that he’d talked to Taylor after the Carlisle game and explained “I don’t give up Saturdays to watch shit like that”.  BH said he preferred 5-3 defeats to dismal 1-0s.  And he enjoyed watching the kids.  BH said that people’s attitudes disturbed him more than events. “Come and sit in my shoes…I try to sit in yours…not very successfully…but come and sit in mine”

Q: Jim: When you’re no longer chairman, what do you want your legacy to be?

A: “I don’t give a shit.  I’ll be dead”

Q: How do you want to be remembered?

A: as successful. For the club? For me.

Q: You’re from the same background as us, you feel as strongly as us, you must want the same success?

A: “The fact that I worry about me is the greatest guarantee…” What about the club, the area, the support?  Are they important?

A: Yes, but not as important as me.

Q: Doug asked about BH’s short-term plans.

A: “I’ve given up short-term plans” BH said that he didn’t know how long he’ll be in charge, or if he’d sell it.  “Would I cope with my personality in a 1st division club? I’m not sure.  Would I turn down an Al-Fayed type? Probably not.” He had been interested to hear what Sugar junior had to offer, but it wasn’t enough.  He wouldn’t have stopped him if he’d had the money.  “I can’t see myself ever selling Orient, but you never can tell”

Q: Ian O asked if BH, given the choice, would sell to an Al-Fayed type or a Trust,

A: “Al-Fayed every time…you couldn’t afford the losses…I’ve been lucky, I can afford it…  Show me the sustainability of your investment, so I can leave with a clear conscience”

Q: Dave Prowse asked if BH was involved in TT’s move to Darlington

A: “I was phoned by the Chairman and I said give him the job”

Q: Jon Wren asked if BH was concerned at TT’s “falling outs” with players.

A: “No, it’s his job” “They’re your assets” “The Manager manages my assets”

Q: Does the progress of Nicky Shorey gall you?

A) BH said he was delighted by it.

Q: Russ asked about Paul Clark

A) BH said that he hadn’t had any plans for him, and hadn’t thought he was the right man for the job.  He confirmed that he has left the club.

Doug thanked BH for coming, stating that BH was under no obligation to meet with LOFT and it shows how far LOFT has come in such a short time. 

